TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

August 27, 2014

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Tom Steketee, Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams
OTHERS PRESENT:  Steve Allen (Assessor), Carl Schmidt, Ruth Hook, Ann Green, Faith Knapp, Herb Knapp, Jim Hook (Fire Warden), Senator Jeanie Forrester, Mark Blanchard, David Smith, Sheri Clifford (Town Administrator)
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM.
Steve Allen - Assessor
Allen reported that he and Clifford completed the MS-1 Inventory Valuation Report for the NH Department of Revenue and it was ready for Selectboard signatures.  He has also received the value changes for current use which he has input into the assessing system and given the changes to the tax collector.
Jim Hook – Fire Warden
Hook stated that he is now able to write burn permits for the town.  He asked about a budget as he is required to have special t-shirts and hard hats. The Board stated that there is $200 in the fire department budget for forest fires and perhaps he should speak with Chief Straight regarding further funding for the budget.  

Hook informed the Board that Arthur Dennis will continue to write permits until the end of his term.

Old Town Hall Lease
Cooley reported that she has worked closely with Carl Schmidt and Attorney Gallagher to draft the lease for the Old Town Hall.

Upon review a few changes were made regarding third party use of the building and responsibility of upkeep/changes with regards to adding a handicap ramp.
Cooley will incorporate the suggested changes and have the lease ready for signatures.

A motion was made to approve the lease for the Old Town Hall as amended.  The motion passed.

Senator Jeanie Forrester
Senator Forrester discussed the last legislative session where 700 bills were reviewed in 30 days with 242 bills being passed.  The biggest issues before the legislature at this time are energy, health care and municipal needs.  Senator Forrester announced that she plans on running for office once again and looking to further assist the 27communities in the district especially with the increasing drug problem.

Cooley asked about school funding.  Senator Forrester stated that there has been no discussion or change made at this time.

Adams felt it would be important for the legislature to review allowing towns to joint purchase items or be able to be part of the State purchasing program.  He also felt that there should be some sort of road allowance to small towns with the number of tourists traveling on our bridges and roads for vacations and hunting.
Steketee stated that current use is not applied evenly across the state with educational taxes and asked if there were any adjustment that could be made and felt the matter deserved a thorough review by the legislature.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of August 13, 2014 were approved as amended.
The minutes of August 18, 2014 were approved as amended.

II.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
Creamery Road Bridge Bids
The two bids for Creamery Road Bridge were opened with the following results.

Arnold M. Graton Associates, Inc. bid of $28,128 with repair of abutments not to exceed $3,000.

M.L. Bean & Associates bid of $149,000 with repair of abutments not to exceed $3,000.
A motion was made to award the bid for Creamery Road Bridge to Arnold M. Graton Associates on the condition of approval from the NH Department of Transportation and for Graton to move forward once the bid is awarded.  The motion passed.

Adams reported that Daniels Construction will be placing detour signs with regards to Newcomb Hollow Bridge.  

Adams spoke with DuBois & King regarding the condition of the steel decking and that DuBois & King require clarification on the extent of the damage.  Steketee stated it is hard to assess due to it being piled together.  Adams will speak with DuBois & King regarding the situation.

Cooley and Green reported that Concerts on the Common were a success and that the bandstand committee will continue to work towards the construction of a band stand and also continue with the concerts in the future.

Steketee reported that the highway department will complete roadside mowing this week and that Roger Hadlock will begin his duties as Road Agent on September 2nd.

The Board discussed and authorized payment for training on the grader.
B.  MS-434 Revised Estimate Revenues
The Board reviewed the MS-434 report with Clifford and accepted the report as amended.

C.  Illegal Junkyards
The deadline to rectify the situation with regards to illegal junkyards at two properties in Orford is September 1, 2014.  Both parties received notice from the town attorney outlining the situation and requirements.

Smith stated that he was able to get the tractor running and one vehicle would be ready to go to McGoff’s junkyard by the end of the week, but this still left a number of vehicles that needed to be removed.

The Board reviewed the letter from the town attorney and discussed Smith’s plan that wasn’t followed and no new plan was being presented.  Mr. Johnson was made aware of the meeting and he chose not to attend or send a plan outlining a schedule to remove the junk cars.

Cooley suggested that one car be removed each week along with clean up and be done by the end of September.

Adams suggested that they take Smith’s original plan, resubmit it to read that all will be completed by October 1st with no extensions.  If the plan is not complete by October 1st, fines will be issued beginning October 1st.  The Board and Smith agreed and signed the plan.

Steketee stated that he will do a site visit of the Johnson property and report to the Board at the September 10th meeting.
Floodplain Application

The Board discussed Clark’s floodplain application dated July 29, 2014.  Cooley stated that the Board has the option to put a process in place and designate someone with knowledge and experience to review these applications.  Steketee reported that he had spoken with Vickie Davis about being the board designee and she is willing to accept.  The method of payment was discussed and Adams suggested that any applications received in the future are responsible for payment of the designee services.

Green strongly suggested that the Board communicate with Clark with regards to his application and move the process along.

A motion was made to appoint Vickie Davis as Board designee to review and assist with floodplain applications.  The motion passed.

Cooley will be the contact person with Davis with regards to floodplain applications.

IV.  New Business

A.  Correspondence

B. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.
A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session for personnel issues at 8:45 PM.  A roll call vote of members present was taken with a decision in the affirmative.

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 9:00 PM.

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 9:01 PM.
Respectfully Submitted,
